MINUTES OF A SITE MEETING OF THE BURIAL GROUNDS AND PROPERTIES COMMITTEE HELD ON MONDAY 4TH AUGUST 2014
PRESENT:

Cllr. Hemsted (in the Chair), Cllrs. Bancroft, and Cook
APOLOGIES:

Cllrs. Bunyan, Hazlewood and Swann
Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.

01/14:
Cllr. Hemsted nominated Cllr. Bunyan to be Vice Chairman of this Committee. This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed by all Members.  Cllr. Hemsted was confident that Cllr. Bunyan would be happy to continue as Vice Chairman.
02/14:
Allocated areas of responsibility were agreed as follows:-

Cllr. Hemsted

War Memorials

Cllr. Bunyan

Properties

Cllr. Bancroft

Sissinghurst Cemetery
Cllr. Cook

St. Dunstans Churchyard

Cllr. Hazlewood
Golford Cemetery
Cllr. Hazlewood had intimated to the Clerk prior to tonight’s meeting that he was happy to continue inspecting Golford Cemetery.  Cllr. Hemsted had no reason to think that Cllr. Bunyan would object to continue with the responsibility for our properties.  
03/14:
Sissinghurst Cemetery:

The Cemetery was generally in good order.  It was noted that some clay had been dumped on the northern boundary in the hedgerow. It was agreed that a letter be sent to the stonemasons when issuing permits to make them aware they should put any spoil in the bund.  It was noted that the boundary spile fence had collapsed on the boundary and Ivor Hatcher, the Parish Warden offered to put this right.  There were several graves with foliage growing within them and Mr. Hatcher agreed to remove the foliage together with any broken pots and debris.  It was also noted that there were some headstones which had been laid flat.  If there was an opportunity to contact any relatives it would be nice to have the stones put back in place.  Some of the kerb sets had fallen apart over time, the Clerk informed Members that we do try to deter people from having kerb sets for this very reason.  
There were some branches which had been left on the south boundary which required removal.  There was also nettles and brambles which needed attention.  The Clerk agreed to relay this to the Contractors.  There was also a tree which required pruning which was adjacent to the waste bin.  Mr. Hatcher agreed to undertake this.

04/14:
Trinity War Memorial:

Members all agreed that the Memorial had benefitted from the cleaning undertaken by Dave Howell, free of charge.  The writing was now clearly legible.  It was hoped that it would be cleaned again in time for the Remembrance Service.  

05/14:
Sissinghurst Noticeboards:

Members inspected the Millennium board which was in good order generally but the actual map was difficult to see as the Perspex was very grubby.  The beading had been replaced. Cllr. Bancroft offered to clean the Perspex. The other noticeboard which was on a private house in The Street had been repaired and painted and was in good order.
06/14:
Golford Cemetery:

The Cemetery was generally in good order. Members were pleased to see the new noticeboard in situ which was a great improvement.  Members noted that the burial plot in the corner towards Coursehorn Lane had been tidied up but there was still room for improvement, there was still some debris in the hedgerow which needed removal. There was another floral tribute and debris left in the hedgerow which needed to be removed.  It was noticed that there was a flat slab left in the hedgerow, probably left by a stonemason which also needed removal.  It was agreed that a letter would be sent to all the stonemasons when issuing permits that they must not leave debris behind and any spoil must be put in the bund.  It was noted that the paths had weeds growing through them and needed spraying, this would be brought to the attention of the Contractor.  There were two benches on the northern boundary which would benefit from some attention.  It was noticed that there were several graves with foliage, brambles and weeds growing through them and the Parish Warden agreed to remove these.  It was noted that there were still some solar lights in the Cemetery which was against the rules.  The opportunity would be taken when appropriate to speak to the families concerned.  It was noted that there appeared to be a hole in the hedge which abutted Dulwich on the eastern side.  The Clerk agreed to contact Dulwich School as it was their contractors who had cut the hedge.  
The Chapel was in good order and it was agreed to continue to monitor the subsidence, the Parish Warden pointed out that the door frame had moved although there was no movement under the glass panel which had been put in specially to be able to monitor any subsidence.  The public toilet was in need of internal decoration and it was agreed to ask Hurstway to undertake this task.  
Whilst in the Chapel, the Clerk drew Member’s attention to three exceptions to our rules which needed authorizing by the Committee.  The Chairman, Cllr. Hemsted was aware of the exceptions and had given consent.  One was for a burial on a Saturday where there were extenuating circumstances for the family, following on from a service in London on the Friday, the Clerk gave further details to Members.  The second was where single fees had been agreed by the Chairman for someone who lived outside of the Parish.  Cllr. Hemsted gave further details of the case.  The third was for an interment of ashes on a Saturday where there would be extreme difficulty for the family to attend on a weekday, which was explained by the Clerk.  In both of the Saturday interments, the Parish Warden had been happy to attend.  The Chairman advised Members that any breach of our rules must be an exception and be authorized by Committee.  He proposed that in the instances given that authorization to the breaches should be agreed.  This was seconded by Cllr. Bancroft and agreed.  
The Deputy Clerk informed Members that the Burials Register which is in alphabetical order for ease of looking up plots currently is in three books which are in a very bad state of repair.  She suggested that a specialist book be purchased and tabled an example which would cost £160.00 + VAT.  It was proposed by Cllr. Bancroft that the book be purchased, this was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed.

The Parish Warden drew Members attention to the entrance to the Chapel and the parking area.  In his opinion, this was becoming dangerous especially because of the sight lines.  He suggested that parking bays should be put in.  Cllr. Hemsted did not support this but suggested that the hedge should be cut back hard on either side to allow better visibility. 
It was noted that the tubs at the entrance were looking neglected and the Parish Warden agreed to re-site one of the tubs and to also seek advice to what plants would be more suitable to plant in the tubs long term.  
07/14:
War Memorial:

The War Memorial was in good order, although there were some weeds within the lavender.  A hoe was removed from the hedge and the Clerk would make enquiries to see who it belonged to.  Cllr. Hazlewood had asked that a letter be sent to the Cadets to thank them for painting the Howitzer which had been done.  Unfortunately it was noted that the work had not been completed.  Cllr. Hemsted suggested that the platform stones would also benefit from a clean prior to the Remembrance Event and the Clerk agreed to ask if this could be done.

The Clerk informed Members that since taking responsibility for the Sissinghurst Memorial and our request to add this onto our insurance policy, Came & Company had asked us to have both Memorials valued, subsequently we had found that we were underinsured for Cranbrook.  We have to therefore pay a further £249.64 on the policy.  

08/14:
Bus Shelters:

The Parish Warden suggested that the bus shelters would benefit from a clean and it was agreed to ask Reflections, a local cleaning company, if this could be undertaken.

09/14:
St. Dunstan’s Churchyard:

The Churchyard was in good order.  It was noted that the “turkey oak stone” had been relocated next to the tree in Jockey Lane Car Park. Some flagstones were loose and required attention.  Members had noted that two sections of the churchyard wall on the side boundary with Cranbrook School had been repaired.  The Clerk informed Members that Benjamin Hatcher would be undertaking the tree work on the Yew shortly and shaping the variegated holly.  The Clerk pointed out that the holly on the west path would benefit from shaping and it was agreed to ask Benjamin Hatcher to carry out the work.  Cllr. Hemsted asked that Benjamin Hatcher also shapes up the Yew Tree near to Church House where illegal works had been carried out.  There were some branches on the boundary with Carriers Road that needed removing.  
The Clerk drew Member’s attention to a problem which had been pointed out to her under health and safety.  At the junction of the two paths running down from the South door and the lower path, there was a drop down into a gulley.  The Parish Warden suggested cleaning out the gulleys, putting mesh over the top and then filling the area with gravel.  It was agreed that now it had been brought to our attention that we needed to take action and they took up the offer of the Parish Warden to undertake the works.  
Members discussed the limes surrounding the churchyard and it was agreed that this issue be considered at the next budget meeting to enable the works to be carried out during year 2015/2016.

10/14:
Items for Information:
No matters were raised.
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